Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  15th July 2004 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman),  O Smith (Vice-Chairman),   R  Gee,

 D Neal, J Smith, L Stevens,  R Warmington,.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

1. Apologies: Cllr. P Daniels & K Mison 
2. Register of members interests:  Cllr. J Smith declared an interest in planning item 9(b).  Cllrs. L Stevens and R Warmington also declared an interest in item 8e) as the Finance committee would be making recommendations following a request for assistance from CHOC.  There was discussion about whether it would be necessary for them to declare this interest as they act as representatives of the Parish Council on CHOC but it was decided they should leave this time and further advice will be sought from  SALC for future reference.  ACTION: CLERK

3. Minutes of  previous meeting 17th June 2004 :

Page 1 – Item  - Should state “an” ironmongers to avoid confusion with Hudgies ironmongers

Page 3 – Item Clare in Bloom – should read “increase local authority involvements” not”community involvement”

With these amendments acceptance of these minutes was proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. O Smith and carried unanimously.  Chairman signed them as a true record.
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  There was no Police report.  Mr Dadd asked about the millennium sign and whether there was any update and Chairman said nothing further to report at present.   
5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 1 – Skip in Nethergate St – Cllr. L Stevens said despite this being reported to the Police at the last meeting it was still in the street with no lights.  Clerk will contact Police to chase this up.  ACTION: CLERK
Page 2 – Item 6 – St Edmundsbury Questionnaire – Cllr. O Smith said that she and Cllrs. Neal and L Stevens had met and completed this giving an overall marking of 6 out of 10.  Their main comment was that they were not satisfied at the short amount of time that was given to consider planning applications – a copy of this questionnaire has been given to the clerk.

Page 2 – Item 5 – Cllr. L Stevens reported that nothing further had been heard from the Bell as yet.

Page 2 Item 6 – Chairman reported we had won our round of Village of the Year competition and Cllr. J Smith gave Financial Clerk the cheque for £300.

Page 4 – Cemetery (i) – Cllr O Smith said Mr Mortlock had not yet been asked to sweep the gullies (although he may have already done some of this work anyway) but he would be asked this week about it.

Page 5 – Item F-Website – Cllr. L Stevens asked the clerk whether any action had been taken about putting the CHOC minutes on to the website and clerk said she is happy to liaise with Anita Baxter to obtain these.  ACTION: CLERK

Page 8 – Item 12 – Havebury – Chairman explained there is a letter in correspondence.  Havebury are aware of the significant problems and are currently in contractual dispute with Norfolk County Services and Borough have been asked to help out.  The general thought is that the contract may well be awarded to Borough again anyway.  However these problems have been reflecting badly on Borough as it was originally their responsibility.

Page 9 - De Flonblanque Plaque – Chairman said it appears that Mrs De Flonblanque has not in fact spoken to John Laws about the wording of this and Chairman said he would like us to write and ask he what wording she would like.  County Cllr. L Warmington said he understood Gerry Hindle of County was involved with this and there had also been some confusion about what the plaque should be made of and whether it should be slate.  A letter will be written to clarify these points and a copy will be sent to Gerry Hindle.  ACTION: CLERK

6. Correspondence:

John Nixon – Stating that he now owns the land formerly owned by Dalgety on Stoke Road and he understands a leading Housing Association has expressed an interest in the site and he would be happy to work with the Parish Council on this matter.  Cllr. Gee said he thought the majority of the land was owned by David Byford with just a strip at the front belonging to Dalgety.  A letter will be sent to David Byford to clarify and also to Mr Nixon to explain the current situation.  ACTION:; CLERK

St Eds B.C. – To advise that Anglian Waters Drinking Water report is available and details of how to obtain.

BT – Advising that they are proposing to remove two payphones in Clare – the one on Cavendish Road opposite Harp Lane and the one at the bottom of The Folly in Chilton Street.  There is a 42 day consultation period to make representations.  Cllr. R Warmington said it seemed a good compromise that we are still able to keep two others, namely on Market Hill and Stoke Road.  Cllr. O Smith said both the Stoke Road and the Cavendish Road boxes have recently been vandalised and repair is needed to the Stoke Road one.  Clerk will contact BT about this.  ACTION: CLERK

SALC -   Further to our enquiry about whether some training days could be held more locally they are advising that they would be happy to use the Town Hall if there were 15 delegates or more and also saying they hold meetings of St Edmundsbury Area Committee in the evenings at Shire Hall in Bury St Edmunds and they would consider weekend meetings if demand was high enough.  Cllr. R Warmington said it would be interesting to know if other neighbouring Parish Councils have the same problems and it may be worth contacting them to see if they would want to attend a course in Clare and whether there were any particular ones they would like to see locally.  A letter will be sent.  ACTION: CLERK
St Eds. B.C. – Regarding the Christmas lights.  Advising they have met with traders and agreements have been reached about future management.

Clare in Bloom – Invitation to meet the judges – these details were circulated at the time.

St Eds. B.C. – Advising that we have won the St Edmundsbury Rose Bowl and gone forward to the next round of the competition.  They also wanted to know whether there were any events planned where the trophy could be presented.  Chairman said there are plans for an event linked to the Playing Field project and he will outline this later.  He thanked all those involved in going ahead with this.  There was some discussion about how the cheque for £300 could be used which we have received  and this will be put on the next meetings agenda for a decision to be made.

Parkinson’s Disease Society – Invitation to a Christmas Carol concert

Suffolk C. C. – Regarding the Local Transport Plan – a questionnaire about traffic issues which needs to be returned to them by 30th July.  Chairman and County Cllr. L Warmington will complete on behalf of the Parish Council.  County Cllr. L Warmington said he has made representations on several occasions to County  about traffic issues in Clare but has had little response to suggestions.  Details of the questionnaire were circulated during the meeting.  ACTION: CHAIRMAN/COUNTY CLLR. L. WARMINGTON

Countryside Agency – Rights of Way Act – Maps and details provided for Clare

Suffolk Preservation Society – Informing of a cricket day on 20th and 21st July.

Havebury – Regarding the problems with the grounds maintenance contract stating that all tenants have been contacted and there has been a significant increase in the number of operators now working on the contract and an improvement is expected over the next few weeks.  Cllr. Neal asked whether it was worth advising them we have a good service from our local contractor Mr Gotts but Chairman said all contracts are offered on a Borough wide basis and they would be unlikely to  do them just on a village or town basis.

Health & Safety Executive – Information about the safety of memorials in cemeteries – this was referred to the cemetery committee.
7. Finance:

a) Audit 2004 – Financial Clerk said all the documents have been prepared and audited by Roy Sutton and are now ready to be signed and sent.  Details have been included where any figures have changed significantly from this year to last year and there is a note to say that risk assessments are ongoing.  Figures have been presented to the Finance Committee.  Chairman said he was happy to adopt these as they have been approved by the Committee and audited.  A letter of thanks will be sent to Roy Sutton for his assistance.  ACTION: CLERK

b) Playing Field Account – The bank have advised Financial Clerk that a new mandate is needed and he asked whether Councillors require it to have all Councillors as signatories or just some.  It was agreed that all should be signatories as the other accounts are like this.  The account will be called a “projects” account so that at any time in the future once the Playing Field project is complete the same account can be used for other purposes.  It was clarified that if there was a need for an urgent payment to be made between council meetings this could still be done and approval would be sought at the next meeting. 

c) Presentation of monthly accounts – These were explained and acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.  Cllr. L Stevens asked how much money is left in cemetery funds and Financial Clerk said he will refer to the precept and attend the next cemetery committee on 10th August to advise.  ACTION: FINANCIAL CLERK
d) Exclusive rights of burial

Sylvia Alice New – C110

Mrs S Osborne – 1568

Leonora Anne Tharby – 1300

Mrs P Holmes – C111

8. Committee reports:

a) Street cleaning – 

I. Holiday Cover for Mr Hines - Cllr. O Smith reported that Mr Hines is on holiday next week and Mr Mortlock can cover his work.  This was agreed by all.  She and Cllr. J Smith will talk to Mr Mortlock about general issues next week.  Both cleaners worked hard for Clare in Bloom and a letter of thanks will be sent.  ACTION: CLERK
b) Market – Cllr.D. Neal said there is nothing to report
c) Cemetery – Cllr. L Stevens reported that there are problems with the cemetery rules being taken down off the board and burned and put under the chapel door.  It was agreed that as a temporary measure a sign be put there to advise if anyone wants a copy of the rules they should contact the clerk.  She said the signs about no dogs and no cycling have been damaged as you come up the drive so a new sign is needed.  She said one sign could be used to combine the two and this  will be put up higher.  Cllr. J Smith questioned whether they should still be two separate signs.  Clerk will contact Borough to get prices for individual signs or one for both purposes and advise Cllr. L Stevens who will agree the wording and get back to clerk about order of the sign/s. ACTION: CLLR. L STEVENS/CLERK.  
Cllr. L Stevens asked whether the bench on the Market Hill has been bolted down and Cllr. Neal said initially there had been problems with the type of fixing used but he thinks it is now secure however he will monitor this.

Cllr. L Stevens said there had been a site meeting to consider the Yew trees in the churchyard and they will be reduced by 10%.  Tenders will be sent to Mr Gilbert, Colin Hickford and a Cambridgeshire tree surgeon.  This tender will be written up at the next cemetery committee meeting.  ACTION: CEMETERY COMMITTEE

Cllr. L Stevens also reported that the green bench around the chapel has been badly vandalised and also the paint is stripping off as was not well applied.  They would like to suggest stripping the paint off and then staining it.  There may be some problems about how to deal with the underneath part but this can be assessed.  Some repair work is also needed and Terry Wheeler can look at it in respect of this.  A tender will be prepared for the stripping and staining.  ACTION: CLLRS. L STEVENS/O SMITH

I. Quotes for tree o/s Baptist Chapel – Consider and award tender – Four quotes were received and the work is awarded to Mr Gilbert who provided the most competitive quote.  He will be advised.  ACTION: CLERK
II. Disturbances in cemetery – Cllr.  J Smith reported that last Saturday she had been in the cemetery and there were about 8-10 young people generally messing about.  There was a lot of mess and she contacted the Police who promised to send someone out and Chairman said he has also contacted Police about youngsters there during the last couple of weeks.  Cllr. R Warmington said even if these young people were not interfering with people there they may be intimidating particularly to elderly residents many of whom are visiting graves and expect the cemetery to be a quiet place and somewhere they can feel comfortable.  Cllr. O Smith said Mr Mortlock said there have been a lot of days when a lot of rubbish has been left up there.  Friday and Saturday nights seem to be the main problem but other nights are also affected.  Chairman said he would happily go there and take names and addresses of these teenagers with a view to applying for an anti-social behaviour order but Cllr. R Warmington said perhaps it would be best to take it in turns and maybe have two councillors going together.  Cllr. Neal said there had been similar problems in the Country Park  in terms of litter.  Cllr. R Warmington said there is a need to keep it in proportion as generally in Clare there is not much trouble but the cemetery is an inappropriate place for youngsters to gather.  Chairman suggested putting up a notice pointing out how their presence may affect some people.  If anyone knows the names of those congregating there let him of Clerk know.  Clerk will prepare a laminated sign.  ACTION: CLERK
III. Allocation of graves – This was deferred to the end of the meeting.

Cllr. L Stevens said Mr Gotts will be needed to do some extra work including cutting back nettles but this may by now have already been done . The cemetery work tender will be checked to see if this was one of the duties on the tender. ACTION:CLERK 

d) SALC -. P Daniels reported via e-mail to the Chairman that there had been no meeting.
e) Finance –Cllr. P Daniels reported via e-mail to the Chairman and enclosed the minutes of the finance meeting.  Cllrs. L Stevens, R Warmington and Gee left the meeting whilst the matter of CHOC’s request for financial assistance was discussed.  The finance committee had recommended that their request be approved and it was felt that by spending money on improving the hall this was likely to result in more bookings and make CHOC more self sufficient.   Cllr. O Smith proposed that the £1700 requested be authorised and this was seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.  When the other Councillors returned the Chairman asked whether there was any update on whether The Bell would be using the hall and Cllr. L Stevens explained this had been referred to Greene King and as yet nothing further had been heard.  She also said the painting of the front of the hall will not result in any change of colour.
The Finance Committee also recommended a payment of £100 to the Senior Youth Club towards expenses for running their summer club.  The Chairman proposed this be allowed and Cllr. R Warmington seconded and this was carried unanimously.  A letter will be sent to the Youth Club to see whether they have also approached other local Parish Councils who may have children attending this club.
f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that everything is fine.  Steve Bryant who had been dealing with the website has been getting lots of good replies and she read out a comment from the Guest Book.  She also said she will encourage all those working on the video to move on with this. 
g) CLASP – Cllr.J Smith reported there had been no meeting.
h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens reported the booking list had been given to the Financial Clerk and everything seems to be working better with the 14 day ruling.  The handyman who had been due to start in August had had to decline the job due to ill health.  Tina had agree to continue with the cleaning and will liaise with Cllr. L Stevens and Don Harding has agreed to be the handyman and a list of jobs he will be responsible for has been drawn up.  There have been problems with the bins not being collected due to confusion over whether a trade collection should have taken place which was an error by the Borough.  A rebate may be claimed for the times the trade waste was not collected.  There will be a family day on 15th August with a table sale and a family barbeque and entry to this will be tickets only. There will also be other family orientated activities.   

i) Emergency Planning – Cllr. L Stevens reported a meeting had been held and sandbags and sand has now been delivered and also the blankets are ready.  Quarterly meetings will now be held.  The Chairman thanked the committee for getting everything going.
j) Clare in Bloom – Cllr. J Smith reported that judging had taken place last Monday and went well with the judges being excited by what they saw.  Cllr. O Smith can make the next committee meeting as Cllr.J Smith and R Warmington are unable to attend.  Cllrs O Smith and R Warmington were in attendance when judging took place and Cllr. R Warmington said she was glad there were Parish Council representatives there as one of the judges commented on this and was impressed that there were three Parish Councillors involved.  There was a display in the Town Hall about local activities including details on the nuttery which was an area the judges were unable to visit this year so this was worthwhile.  Cllr. J Smith said she feels the Parish Council have had a lot of input on this committee.
k) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – Cllr. R Warmington reported that she had attending the leaving celebrations for John Pauling and Mr Shaw had pointed out that Mr Pauling had been a Head Teacher for about 32 years in total with 13 years here in Clare.  Cllr. R Warmington said she will shortly be attending some Governors training called “Workforce Remodelling” which is to take the stress out of teachers lives but has key issues for a small school with only 5 staff as they have to buy in support staff to cover periods when the teachers are not in the classroom.  They are waiting to see if there is any government financial support for this.  There have been changes about how committees and working parties are set up in respect of educational visits and this has had a cost effect in that an independent LEA clerk has to attend committee meetings which is costly.
l) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that the 1st brick for the new cinemas will be laid on 2nd August.  The Cattle Market development continues with debate about car parking spaces.  It may be that there will be signs put up as you come in to town to say where there are car parking spaces available.  The other major issue currently for the Borough is that the Borough offices in Western Way are now only part occupied since Havebury moved out.  The government are keen for Borough Councils and other departments to work together and it may be that this site could be redeveloped into a “Public Service Village” with the Courts, Health Authority and County Council offices all being there.  If this happens the Borough offices on Angel Hill could be sold off or leased.  If a Public Service Village was set up the idea is that there would be one receptionist to direct callers to the correct department.  
m) County Councillors report - L Warmington reported that he had attended a meeting with Haverhill Police in respect of problems in Kedington where anti social behaviour was discussed.  There were representatives from the Community Education Department, the Library and the Community Association there and many suggestions were made including the use of ABC’s ( Acceptable Behaviour Contracts).  Responses from parents about these varies but the effects could benefit other communities.  He said regarding the Town Hall the locality budget has now been agreed and Clare is the largest community in the Clare division.  He has already received bids from the Ancient House and the Youth Club but there is likely to still be some which could be available for CHOC.  He said regarding the Youth Club they were looking at reducing outgoings at the Middle School and the Youth Centre there has always been managed separately but the school would now like to have it so the Youth Club may need to move out of there.  It is likely that they may be able to use the Playing Field pavilion once it is developed but a solution needs to be found in the interim.  A meeting about the plans at the Middle School will be set up and County Cllr. L Warmington will attend.  Cllr. R Warmington asked if the age ranges for those that use the Youth Club have changed and said there may be a need to know how many use it.  It is thought about 40 children use it currently.  A letter will be sent asking for clarification about the age of children and where they come from.  Cllr. L Stevens asked County Cllr. L Warmington what the Citizenship Ceremonies are about as she had read about this and Cllr. J Smith explained they are when people take on British Citizenship they are invited to a formal tea and they say an oath to the Queen.  County Cllr. L Warmington said the recent ceremony is the first to be held in Suffolk.
9. Planning:

a) SE/04/2517/LB – Replacement of UPVC windows with wooden windows – Home Farm, Chilton Street, Clare - Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J Smith  ,seconded by Cllr. R Warmington  and carried unanimously

b) SE/04/2284/P – Amended application – Erection of single and two storey extensions to side and rear as amended by drawing received 24th June showing hipped roof and set back front to side elevation, omission of first floor window and obscure glazing to dressing room window to east elevation of rear extension – 13 Hertford Road, Clare - Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. R Warmington ,seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously – the documents for this item were not received by the Clerk until 3rd July with an end date for the consultation period being 6th July.  When the Clerk contacted the Planning Department about this they refused to allow a longer period despite the clerk pointing out this did not give us enough time to call a public meeting.  A letter will be sent to Borough to complain about this. ACTION:CLERK  

c) SE/042659/P – Erection of two storey rear and single storey side and front extensions – 6 Highfield, Clare - Recommended approval subject to it not affecting neighbours – i.e. if they wanted to extend in a similar way would there be sufficient space? -  proposed by Cllr.  L Stevens ,seconded by Cllr. R Gee and carried unanimously

d) SE/04/2723/P – Construction of vehicular access – 4 Hill Terrace, Cavendish Road, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. R Gee ,seconded by Cllr.  L Stevens and carried unanimously

Borough decisions

Chairman said Mr & Mrs Dunningham of Chilton House had approached him to support their appeal against their planning application refusal.   They would like him so support them in his role as ward member and he has agreed to do this.  Cllr. R Warmington asked why this was refused and Chairmen explained it is designated as countryside and there is a fear of precedent if thy pass it.

SE/04/1880/P – Clare Antique World – Granted

SE/04/2118/A – The Swan, 4 High Street – Refused

SE/04/2119/LB – The Swan, 4 High Street - Refused

SE/04/2136/P – 15 Callis Street – Granted

SE/04/1267/P – Land off High Street (rear of Nethergate Brewery) - Refused

SE/04/1360/P – Chilton House, Chilton Street Clare – Under appeal

10. Items to discuss with Jim Nunn of Highways on annual visit – Cllr. O Smith will let the clerk have her list and this will be e-mailed to all.   ACTION:  CLLR. O SMITH/CLERK .  Cllr J Smith said the weeds in Nethergate Street need to go on the list as are affecting the  surfaces.
11. Playing Field -   Chairman reported that a visit to Gosfield pavilion had taken place and this was an impressive pavilion.  Fund raising was discussed at the meeting last Tuesday and this is needed to excite interest and maintain momentum.  On Sunday 19th September there will be a family day on the Playing Field with a car boot sale in the morning.  It is hoped that draft plans can be obtained from the architect to display on that day.  There is another meeting planned for 7pm on 12th August.  A letter will be sent to the gentleman at Gosfield who took time to show people the pavilion to thank him.

12. Chilton Street Footpath –  The lay-by at Snow Hill was looked at and it was concluded that it is owned by the County Council but any fly tipping is the responsibility of Borough Council to remove it.  Those attending the meeting walked the length of the Chilton Street path and discussed the possibility of a machine to scrape grass off all the way to Chilton Street and landowners would need to be contacted to cut back hedges.  Guy Smith also talked about getting some government funding but he will confirm the action they are to take in writing.
13. Litter problems in cemetery – See cemetery report
14. Music Festival – Cllr. O Smith said on the Sunday after the festival Mr Mortlock had spent an extra 2 hours cleaning up bottles and broken glass outside the Co-op.  There was general feeling he should get an extra 2 hours pay for this.  Thanks for this will be included in the letter to him about Clare in Bloom.  ACTION: CLERK.  Cllr. Neal said he believed the music could be heard more clearly in the Highfield area than in previous years but there have been no complaints received.  Chairman said he understands funds raised are for community use and wondered whether there would be anything available for projects such as the Playing Field.  However there have been rumours that the festival made a loss this year due to extra costs and lost sponsorship.  Cllr. O Smith said in one of the articles in the local papers it said money goes back to the community but she said it does not help all shops in the town.  Cllr. J Smith said although it may not help them all on the day in the long term it may help with people returning to Clare.  Chairman suggested contacting their committee to ask if money goes into the community uses and to also ask where accounts are published.  We wish to make it clear that we wish to encourage them.   ACTION: CLERK 
15. Hedgerow survey – This was deferred to the next meeting and Cllr. Daniels will be reminded about this.
16. Parish Certificate – This was a suggestion made at the last meeting by Mr Dadd.  This would be recognition of contribution made to the community.  Cllr. O Smith asked who would decide who would get it and Cllr. R Warmington said it could be done once a year and ask for names to be put forward.  Advice will be sought from SALC and Borough about other Councils that do this.  ACTION: CLERK

17. Malting Lane Lighting Costs – Information has been provided by Rod Jones following his meeting with Councillors and details of the possible lighting and costs was circulated.  Chairman proposed going for the first option which is to replace the existing bracket with a longer one and replace the obsolete lantern with a more efficient utility lantern at a cost of £342.64 plus £34.26 admin fee, this was seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.  Chairman and Cllr. L Stevens will also talk to Mrs Bell who lives in the adjacent property about arranging to clear ivy from the current one.

18. Any other business

Ellisdale Builders – Chairman said he has been approached by them to discuss new plans in respect of land behind the brewery.  Cllr. J Smith left the meeting as rents a garage on this land.  SALC advised the Chairman he could meet with them but make no commitments and take another Councillor.  Therefore Cllr. R Warmington also attended.  Their new plans include the Nethergate Brewery site and they are currently in negotiation with the owners.  They are also appealing against the initial refusal.  They had wanted to attend the meeting tonight but Chairman said there should be the facility for all interested parties to attend a meeting like this in case those who wish to oppose the scheme wish to attend.  It will be discussed at the next meeting to let other members of the public come and make their representation.  

Steam Train Day, Country Park – Cllr. O Smith said it had been picked up by The Railway Club when they read our minutes that a letter of thanks had been sent to John Laws for this but they said this would not have gone ahead without them.  Therefore a letter of thanks will be sent to them also.  ACTION: CLERK

Overgrown Path by School -  Cllr O Smith said this had been reported to her, she will look and ask Clerk to contact Highways if necessary.  ACTION: CLLR. O SMITH

Black Bins – Cllr. Neal said he had noticed in the past few weeks these bins are starting to smell as only being collected fortnightly.  There have been no complaints to the Parish Council but they may have been directly made to Borough 

Sheepgate Lane – Cllr J Smith said the footpath beyond the waterworks where the farmer has planted against the hedgeway is almost impassable.  The Rights of Way Department at County will be contacted.  ACTION: CLERK

Notice boards – Cllr. J Smith said some of the boards in Clare have a lot of out of date posters on and she asked those responsible to check their boards.

Village of the Year – Cllr. J Smith said a letter will need to be sent to advise about the family day on 19th September to advise the presentation can be made there.

Bell Hotel – Cllr. L Stevens said there is a large sign to the left of the door as you go in and also a sign in Cavendish Road and it seems not planning applications were received for these.  Clerk to contact Enforcement Officer at Borough. ACTION: CLERK
Parishioners Question Time

Mr Dadd reported that along Sheepgate Lane just before the open green at Acre Walk there is a problem with overgrown Leylandii trees which need trimming.  He will contact clerk with the house  number and a letter will be sent.  ACTION: CLERK
Mr Dunningham said in respect of Chilton Street the surveyor had inspected the site and agreed to reinstate the path outside his property to alleviate a flooding problem and he has agreed to give a small part of his land for this.

The meeting then went into private session whilst sensitive matters were discussed.  

Meeting Closed at  10.10pm

Suffolk County Council Update – June 2004

From Cllr Leslie Warmington of Clare Division
Home to School Transport for Denominational Schools

The county council has decided to phase in charges for transport to Denominational Schools for new pupils starting in September 2005.  The decision affects children at Catholic Schools as these schools, unlike their Church of England counterparts do not accept children from the local area. The proposal to charge was met with considerable opposition from parents and other interested parties and I also received representation from many parents in the division.  And so after further investigation and consultation with parents and the diocese the decision was reconsidered on 15th June by the Executive committee.  They felt that it was important to bring charges in line with other counties, but that it was unfair to bring in charges immediately.  Phasing in charges should allow families to plan for the additional expenditure.

Suffolk making good progress on sustainability

A recent report by a group set up to monitor the environment and well being of Suffolk has shown that Suffolk is making good progress towards achieving sustainable development, with over half the 2,800 homes completed in 2002/3 built on previously developed, rather than new Greenfield land. This is one of the findings of the Suffolk Sustainability Appraisal Group (SSAG) in its recently published monitoring report for 2002/2003. Other improvements include:

· The number of historic buildings at risk of serious decay has fallen for the first time since 1996

· Suffolk’s town centres are in good retail health. This means they have an above average percentage of shops other than financial services branches or food and drink outlets

· The numbers of empty shops in Suffolk towns are generally well below the national vacancy rate

· Significant progress has been made in increasing the amount of renewable energy generated in Suffolk, with the grant of planning permission for 2 large wind turbines near Ness Point, Lowestoft

· Recycling of dry goods (such as plastics, glass and paper) increased dramatically during 2002/2003. The County recycled 21% of total household waste, exceeding its target of 18%

There is still more to do in some areas, however. For example, only 318 (11%) of new homes completed in the County fell within the category of affordable housing. This 11% compares unfavourably to the typical target of 30% recommended in Local Housing Needs surveys. 
Investment in School Buildings

At the 15th June Executive meeting the committee also approved the allocation of money to school improvement projects for the next year and beyond.  Projects across the county will be starting next school year but we have not yet heard of any affecting the Clare Division.  In addition £5m has been allocated for general updating works for all schools, such as replacing windows, central heating and other necessary works.

Motorbike Road Safety campaign introduced

A road safety campaign by Suffolk County Council is challenging motorcyclists to check their riding skills. The campaign has been launched amid concerns that too many sports bike riders are putting themselves and other road users at risk.  In the past three years almost 1000 accidents involving motorcycles were reported in Suffolk.

Now a County Council helpline has been set up which riders can call for information on a range of courses and training facilities. The helpline number is: 01473 265004.

Anti-Social Behaviour

There has been an increase in anti-social behaviour in some parts of the Clare Division. Parish councils and schools have expressed some concern about these incidents and this will be a topic at the next locality meeting of St Edmundsbury county councillors.  Chief Superintendent Cordell will be attending this meeting to offer his advice on appropriate action.
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